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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS January 26, 2021 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting beginning 

at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, January 26, 2021.  Due to the restrictions found in the State of Nevada 

Emergency Directive 006, the meeting was held in the Ruby Room of the Elko Convention and 

Visitors Authority, 700 Moren Way, Elko and via GoTo Meeting. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Reece Keener.  He stated the agenda for this 

meeting has been posted for this date and time in accordance with State of Nevada Emergency 

Directive 006.  The public can participate in person, by phone, tablet, laptop, or computer by 

registering with the GoTo Meeting link provided in the agenda, or calling 775-777-0590.  

Questions can be sent to cityclerk@elkocitynv.gov. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

Mayor Present: Reece Keener  

 

Council Present: Councilwoman Simons 

   Councilman Chip Stone  

   Councilman Bill Hance 

   Councilman Clair Morris 

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Kelly Wooldridge, City Clerk 

   Candi Quilici, Accounting Manager 

   Jan Baum, Financial Services Director 

   Susie Shurtz, Human Resources Manager 

   Dale Johnson, Utilities Director 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

   Jim Foster, Airport Manager 

   Matt Griego, Fire Chief 

   Jack Snyder, Deputy Fire Chief 

   Ty Trouten, Police Chief 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney 

Michele Rambo, Development Manager 

James Wiley, Parks and  

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

 

 

mailto:cityclerk@elkocitynv.gov
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COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this item 

on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive agenda 

and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

Mayor Keener read an email into the record from Charles Schaer (Exhibit “A”). 

 

Nate Helton, Senator Jackie Rosen’s Office in Reno, said he was there to be a resource to the 

Council and the City of Elko.  He would be willing to relay any messages or opinions to the 

Senator.  If the City needs assistance to let him know and he would do his best to help.  His phone 

number is 775-560-1671. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:   January 12, 2020 Regular Session 

 

The minutes were approved by general consent. 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

A. Reading of a Proclamation in recognition of the month of February as Children’s 

Dental Health Month, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ONLY –NO 

ACTION TAKEN 
 

Mayor Keener read the Proclamation. 

  

B. Presentation of a Retirement Plaque to Building Inspector, Layne Kenley for his 

many years of service, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ONLY – NO 

ACTION TAKEN 

 

Mayor Keener called Layne Kenley up to the front of the room and presented him with a plaque. 

 

Layne Kenley, Building Inspector, said it was his pleasure.  He worked with a lot of good people. 

 

Councilman Morris said he and Mr. Kenley go way back.  They went to high school together and 

played on some team sports together.  He wished him and his wife a good retirement and hoped 

they enjoy themselves. 

 

Jeff Ford, Building Official, said thanked Mr. Kenley for all his hard work.   

 

C. Presentation of a Retirement Plaque to City Sexton, Jan Petersen for her many years 

of service, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ONLY – NO ACTION 

TAKEN 

 

Mayor Keener called Jan Petersen up to the front and presented her with a plaque. 
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Jan Petersen said she hadn’t planned on retiring but with her hours being reduced it wasn’t 

economically feasible anymore.  She is still willing to volunteer when needed.  She had a great 

crew to work with and it was a great honor to serve as the City Sexton. 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, thanked Ms. Petersen for all of her hard work and 

dedication to the cemetery.  The cemetery has come a long way.  He remembers the days when 

everything was written in pencil. 

 

VII. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible initiation of a conveyance of City-owned 

property located at 1401 College Avenue, to the Great Basin Children’s Advocacy 

Center (GBCAC), and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

On October 27, 2020, the City Council received information from Tyler Ingram 

regarding a proposed Children’s Advocacy Center. Since that time, Mr. Ingram has 

secured support from Elko County, Eureka County, and is actively working with 

the Pennington Foundation for financial assistance. A request letter has been 

included in the agenda packet for review.  CC 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained Mr. Ingram was present.  We want to participate in the 

completion of this great project.   

 

Tyler Ingram, Elko County District Attorney, gave an update on the Great Basin Children’s 

Advocacy Center.  He also explained what the facility’s function will be and what it will do to 

assist in child abuse cases.  This will be a regional Children’s Advocacy Center for all surrounding 

counties.  Right now, his office is actively handling 85 of these types of cases.  Those numbers 

were run this morning and that is just Elko County.  The Great Basin Children’s Advocacy Center 

is a 501c3 non-profit that they are hoping to organize entirely under Elko County.  He was asking 

that the land be conveyed to the organization or the county. 

 

Mayor Keener stated he was onboard. 

 

Councilman Morris added that he could not think of a better use of that land. 

 

Chief Trouten said at this time they are conducting the children’s interviews at the Police facility.  

If you have been to the Police Department, you know there are no waiting spaces for families or 

victims and sometimes the victim could be in the waiting room with the offender and the officers 

would not know that yet.  Plus, there are other types of workers coming in for cards.   

 

Sheriff Aitor Narvaiza said the jail is full of suspects that have been arrested for these crimes.  This 

new facility will be great for the children.  It will benefit all the surrounding counties.   

 

Brian Boatman is a new resident in the City of Elko.  He came from West Wendover where he 

worked for 10 years in law enforcement and served as a municipal judge for 7 years.  Most recently 

he was offered a job at Juvenile Parole and Probation.  The Chief Juvenile Probation Officer was 

unable to attend this meeting and asked that he convey their support for this facility. 
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Kevin McKinney, Sheriff’s Office, said he has been investigating child abuse cases since 1995.  

He has conducted many children interviews.  He has also seen the positive impact for the children 

at an advocacy center.  A facility like this helps the prosecution and also helps the child achieve 

closure.  Child Advocacy Centers have been around since 1985 and there are over 1000 in the 

nation.  It is about time that we step up and improve how we treat these children. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Morris, to 

initiate the conveyance of City owned property located at 1401 College Avenue to the Great 

Basin Children’s Advocacy Center and/or the County of Elko, and also direct staff to work 

with Tyler Ingram to draft an appropriate agreement. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

I. PRESENTATIONS (Cont.) 
 

D. Presentation and possible approval of a proposal for play elements for the Elko Dog 

Park, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The volunteer committee representing the Elko Dog Park is proposing several play 

elements to be included within the park. A power point presentation showing the 

conceptual layout of the various equipment has been included in the packet for 

review.  JW 

 

Mr. Wiley introduced the Elko Dog Park Volunteers.  About a year ago, this Council approved 

changing the use of the 5th Street Park from soccer to a Dog Park.  

 

Darcy Shelton, Elko Dog Park Volunteer Committee, gave a presentation (included in the packet).  

They have talked about funding and are currently working at raising funds.  They have about 10% 

of their goal right now. 

 

Mr. Wiley spoke further about the proposed layout of the park.  The parking lot is currently out to 

bid and estimates are budgeted for about $300,000.  They plan to have that done June 30th.  There 

is fencing that will divide the park.  There will also be walkways that will lead to each part of the 

park.   

 

Mayor Keener asked if he had any maintenance concerns regarding the play elements that were 

presented. 

 

Mr. Wiley answered no.   

 

Councilman Stone asked if bag stands for disposal would be available. 

 

Mr. Wiley answered there are some already up there but they may need to move them.  The City 

will provide them. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Stone, to 

approve the proposal for play elements at the Elko Dog Park. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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II. CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Mayor Keener explained that Chief Trouten asked that one of these items be removed from the 

Consent Agenda. 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval for the Elko Police Department to 

apply for a grant through Kinross Gold Corp., in the amount of fifty-six thousand 

dollars ($56,000), to assist with costs associated with purchasing a firearms training 

simulator, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Stone, to 

approve the Elko Police Department’s request to apply for a grant through Kinross Gold 

Corp., in the amount of fifty-six thousand dollars ($56,000), to assist with costs associated 

with purchasing a firearms training simulator. 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval for the Elko Police Department to 

accept a $100,000.00 grant from Nevada Gold Mines to assist with costs associated 

with purchasing a firearms training simulator (FTS), and matters related thereto. 

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

On December 8, 2020, the Elko City Council approved the Elko Police 

Department’s request to apply for a $156,000.00 grant through Nevada Gold Mines 

to assist with costs associated with purchasing a firearms training simulator (FTS).  

The Elko Police Department received notification of Nevada Gold Mines intent to 

award a grant in the amount of $100,000.00. There is no funding match required 

for this mini-grant. TT 

 

Chief Trouten explained there were two items in the paperwork that needed to be corrected.  The 

first one is the date that will need to be updated to today’s date.  The other is a small item on page 

2 under item F.  It states EPD recognizes that it does not have authority to direct, supervise over 

EPD Personnel.  There is a small typo there.  It should be “NGM recognizes that it does not have 

authority…” 

 

Mayor Keener stated it is a very generous grant and he thanked NGM for their community 

partnership and support on this.  This facility will be available to neighboring agencies.  It will be 

a terrific training tool for our officers. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Morris, to 

approve the Elko Police Department to accept a $100,000 grant from Nevada Gold Mines, 

with the edit of the date and another edit on page 2 under item F, to correct the typo to say, 

“NGM recognizes that it does not have authority to direct.” 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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III. PERSONNEL 

 

A. Employee Introductions: 

 

1) Ron Fahrney, Building Inspector, Building Department 

Present and introduced. 

 

B. Appointment of Ms. Nancy Porter as a Deputy City Attorney, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Ms. Nancy Porter has recently joined the Goicoechea, DiGrazia, Coyle & Stanton 

Law Firm.  As such, Ms. Porter will be working from time to time on City of Elko-

related issues. City Attorney David Stanton is requesting that Ms. Porter be 

appointed as a Deputy City Attorney.  CC 

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, explained Ms. Porter was unable to attend tonight so they would not 

be able to swear her in.  They could appoint her absentia and swear her in at a later date, or do both 

at the next meeting. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Stone, to 

appoint Ms. Nancy Porter as a Deputy City Attorney. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

IV.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

approve the general warrants in the amount of $279,338.72. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

B. Review and possible approval of Print n’ Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

approve the Print ‘N Copy warrants in the amount of $417.73. 

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Mayor Keener abstained.) 

 

C. Review and possible ratification of General Hand-Cut Checks, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
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** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Morris, to 

approve the General Hand-Cut Checks in the amount of $190,457.10. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

D. Review and possible designation of an independent auditor to prepare the annual 

audit for the City of Elko for Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2021, pursuant to NRS. 

354.624, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Each year the City is required to designate an independent auditor prior to March 

31 of the year in which the audit is to be conducted. The City put out Requests for 

Proposals for auditing services for a period of five years on March 2016, and 

awarded the RFP to HintonBurdick, PLLC. The City of Elko Financial Services 

Director would like to extend the agreement with HintonBurdick, PLLC one 

additional year. JB  

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, recommended extending the agreement one more year. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

approve HintonBurdick, PLLC as the City of Elko’s independent auditors for the fiscal year 

ending June 30, 2021, in the amount not to exceed $60,000. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

E. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Change Order 3 to MGM 

Construction, INC for the hauling of trash and contaminated soil to Lockwood 

Nevada for disposal, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Upon installing the foundation and utilities for the Water and Water Reclamation 

Facility (WRF) Shop, trash and contaminated soil was discovered. This area had to 

be overexcavated and now the contaminated soil needs to be shipped to a Lockwood 

Nevada for Disposal. Lockwood was the approved Waste Management site based 

on the waste profile that was completed by Broadbent & Associates. DJ 

 

Dale Johnson, Utilities Director, explained we have seen part of this before.  This is to haul 

approximately 131 loads at a cost of $1,359 per load, for a total amount of $192,240.  The 

contaminated soil will be treated by bio-remediation.  We looked at different places to take this.  

We felt this was the cheapest route for the City. 

 

Mayor Keener wondered if some of the contaminated soil could be put in our landfill. 

 

Mr. Johnson answered it was all going to Lockwood.  Our air permit at the landfill does not allow 

for us to put the contaminated soil there. 

 

There was some discussion regarding going back to the previous land users or owners to get them 

to pay for the soil to be transported.  It was believed that the contaminated soil had been there for 

a very long time.  Some of that property was acquired with Project Lifesaver.  There is a question 

of who the responsible party would be, the nature of the contamination and which regulatory 
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agency would have to get involved.  The City does not have a code to take action directly.  It was 

decided that if we took that route, there would be costly studies and legal fees to get 

reimbursement. 

 

Mr. Johnson noted that NDEP has been involved and they are working with the City and Broadbent 

& Associates.  They have tested more areas and they are determining if this source has any impact 

on the river. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

approve the appropriation of Change Order 3 in the amount of $192,240 payable to MGM 

Construction, Inc. for the hauling of the trash and contaminated soil to Waste Management’s 

site in Lockwood, Nevada. 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

F. Review, consideration, and possible authorization of increasing the existing force 

account amount by $100,000.00 to include the tipping fees and disposal of the 

contaminated soil found during the construction of the Water and Water 

Reclamation Facility (WRF) Shop, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

At the July 14, 2020 Council meeting, a force account was established for change 

orders beyond our standard policy for the construction of the Water and Water 

Reclamation Facility (WRF) Shop in the amount of $100,000. Currently we have 

used approximately $37,000 out of this account through 10 months of construction. 

With 4 months of construction remaining we would like to keep the remaining 

balance for construction purposes if needed. Due to the contaminated soil found 

during construction we are anticipating $98,000 for tipping fees and disposal of the 

material. Staff would like to increase the Force Account by $100,000 to allow for 

these added costs. DJ 

 

Mr. Johnson explained we are asking to increase the force account to cover the tipping costs. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Stone, to 

authorize increasing the existing force account by $100,000 to cover the cost associated for 

tipping fees and the disposal of the contaminated soil that was discovered during 

construction of the new Water and Water Reclamation Facility Shop.  Total amount 

expenditures of the force account will not exceed $200,000 without Council approval. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

V. SUBDIVISIONS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible conditional acceptance of Public 

Improvements for the Aspen Heights Subdivision, and matters related thereto.  

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
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Council approved Final Map 3-20 on July 14, 2020. An Agreement to Install Public 

Improvements and a Performance Guarantee was entered into with the current 

owner on October 13, 2020. 
 

The Developer has substantially completed the Public Improvements in accordance 

with the approved plans with the exception of one outstanding item. The developer 

is asking for a conditional acceptance with the understanding that the remaining 

item will be completed prior to the City releasing the Maintenance Bond.  The City 

is in receipt of the required Certification of the project by the Engineer of Record. 

Upon acceptance of the Public Improvements by the Council, the Developer is 

required to provide maintenance security in the amount of $35,203.80 for a 12-

month maintenance period. MR 

 

Michele Rambo, Development Manager, explained the improvements have been put in and 

inspected.  The slurry seal of the asphalt still needs to be completed.  We received the maintenance 

bond today.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Hance, for 

conditional acceptance of the public improvements for the Aspen Heights Subdivision with 

the noted exceptions. 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

X. 5:30 P.M. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 03-21, a 

resolution of the Elko City Council, adopting a change in zoning district boundaries 

from CT (Commercial Transitional) to PQP (Public, Quasi-Public) Zoning District, 

approximately 11.38 acres of property, filed by Elko Institute for Academic 

Achievement, and processed as Rezone No. 3-20, and matters related thereto.  FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission considered the Subject Zone Change Request on 

January 5, 2021, and took action to forward a recommendation to City Council to 

adopt a resolution, which approves Rezone No. 3-20. CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained this was a City of Elko parcel that was sold to the United 

Methodist Church with a deed restriction for no high density residential.  They turned around it 

and sold it to a private party who then sold it to another developer.  They didn’t do anything about 

it and sold it to the Elko Institute for Academic Achievement.  Their intent is to build a charter 

school and the PQP is the best fit.  The rezone is not in conformance with our Master Plan Land 

Use component but we can approve this and amend the Master Plan later.  She asked for a typo in 

the resolution be addressed in the motion.  In the Now, therefore section, it states it is at the 

intersection of College Avenue but it should read College Parkway. 

 

Mayor Keener said there is a couple dozen affected properties in the area.  Was there any public 

comment regarding this. 
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Ms. Laughlin answered they did get one public comment during the GoToMeeting.  She wasn’t an 

adjacent property owner but she was concerned with the traffic from Skyline getting out to Ruby 

Vista.  Our Public Works Director doesn’t think that is a problem.  We will address that when we 

see the plans for the facility.  This is about the zone and not the development of the school. 

 

Mayor Keener called for public comment. 

 

Pete Dondero stated he lives in that neighborhood.  Where the gas station is, that is the crown of 

that hill.  That is also where the street in question enters into Ruby Vista.  If there was another way 

out of that property for the school, it will be nice to figure it out.  That is a tough intersection as it 

is. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

adopt Resolution No. 03-21 and acknowledge that there was a typo that will be corrected 

identifying it at the intersection of College Parkway and not College Avenue. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

B. Public hearing pursuant to NRS 268.059(1)(a) regarding the fair market value and 

possible sale at public auction of approximately 49,069 sq. ft. of City-owned 

property located generally on the Elko Regional Airport, designated as LEASE 

AREA N1. Discussion and possible motion determining that the fair market value 

of the property is $13,379.00 in accordance with the appraisal of Jason Buckholz 

of CRBE, Inc., appraiser, and possible adoption of Resolution No. 01-21, a 

resolution of the Elko City Council finding it is in the best interest of the City to 

lease land LEASE AREA N1 and hereby declaring its intention to lease such 

property at public auction pursuant to City Code Section 8-1-3 and NRS 268.062, 

and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Classic Air Care dba MedX AirOne has petitioned the City of Elko to lease airport 

owned property identified as Lease Area N1 located on the Elko Regional Airport. 

Council accepted the petition and authorized Staff to obtain the required appraisal 

and proceed with the statutory process of leasing the parcel at public auction as 

required by NRS 268.062. JF 

 

Jim Foster, Airport Manager, explained the appraisal was provided in the packet, along with the 

resolution.  The next phase would be the public auction. 

 

Mayor Keener said in the other facility leases, the FAA has a set rate per square foot. 

 

Mr. Foster answered there was a Resolution passed some time ago that states the going rate for 

leases is $0.28 per square foot.  There is an NRS requirement that anything over ½ acres has to go 

to public auction.  The small hangers are less than a ½ acre and don’t require these extra steps. 

 

Mayor Keener called for public comment without a response. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Hance, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

accept the fair market value as determined at the public hearing, adopt Resolution No. 01-

21 and set the matter for public auction. 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
 

VI. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of a Golf Management Agreement 

between the City of Elko and TDS at Ruby View, LLC d.b.a. Duncan Golf 

Management, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said representatives of Duncan Golf are present on the GoToMeeting.  

Negotiations have been ongoing for more than a month.  There may be some minor typographical 

errors but we are done with the agreement (Exhibit “B”).  He went over the agreement for Council.  

The auditing firm reviewed the accounting on this agreement to make sure we are not in violation 

of anything.  He is excited about the agreement and is looking forward to the new season. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked Scott Wackowski, since he is from out of the area, how will he run 

the golf course?  Will he hire someone locally? 

 

Scott Wackowski, Duncan Golf, answered they envision this being an outside hire of someone 

local to our area.  They are currently looking at some candidates. 

 

Councilman Stone asked where did we end up on the food and beverage side. 

 

Mr. Calder answered because of the past agreements, none of those clubhouse related revenues 

were retained by the concessionaire.  This agreement is different where the city will pay for the 

expenses but we will also receive part of the revenue.  Every year we will go over the expense 

budget and adjust it as necessary.  We think the budget is pretty close.  If play returns to the course, 

we get a piece of that.  The only thing we would not get a piece of is gaming revenue.  It is up to 

them to put in machines.  If there is a golf tournament, Duncan Golf gets the first exclusive right 

to the catering. 

 

Mr. Wackowski said in 2019, at another golf course, they held a concert that was too big for their 

kitchen to handle so they hired caterers for that.  If they can handle their events their in-house 

kitchen, they prefer to use their own staff. 

 

Councilwoman Simons stated we have a great Golf Course Financial Advisory Committee.  Do 

they use such committees? 

 

Mr. Wachowski answered they don’t have any official advisory boards. 

 

Wil Moschetti, Golf Course Advisory Committee, 312 Oak Street, said he didn’t get a chance to 

review the agreement since the agreement came out today.  We are going into the bar business.  

He spoke to someone at the AG’s office and they told him we could not be part of the bar business.  

As the rates go forward, who is going to be in charge of the rates? 
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Mr. Calder answered we are in the process of preparing the new budget.  We made a decision to 

keep the rates the same for the next upcoming season.  We asked around if the rates were good 

and we were told the rates were good.  Since the City will be taking care of the maintenance, the 

City will retain control over the rates.  We will want input from the management.  The Financial 

Advisory Committee will also be making their recommendations.  The rates will still be under the 

control of the Council. 

 

Mr. Moschetti asked Dave Stanton if he has contacted the Attorney General about the City being 

part of the bar business. 

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, answered he has not.  He could research the question.  This isn’t 

something he has researched.  This matter could be tabled and he could prepare a legal opinion.  

This is a unique situation where it is a management contract where part of the compensation is 

based on the sale of alcoholic beverages from the bar, along with other things. 

 

Mr. Moschetti encouraged them not to table this.  It is almost golf season.  He encouraged them to 

accept the proposal and move on. 

 

Mr. Stanton said we can have Duncan agree to an amendment of the contract if we determine the 

contract needs to be rewritten to remove any sharing of profits from the sale of alcoholic beverages. 

 

Mr. Wachowski agreed to Mr. Stanton’s stipulation. 

 

Mayor Keener called for public comment. 

 

Chris Johnson, 123 Woods Ct., asked about the hours of operation for Ruby View. 

 

Mr. Wachowski answered they set the first tee time to be ½ hour before sunrise to ½ hour after 

sunset. 

 

Mr. Calder noted that the Golf Course Superintendent will be part of setting the hours of the golf 

course.  We are still under restrictions of the pandemic.  He expects the Superintendent and the 

manager to be having these discussions so we are not stepping on anyone’s toes. 

 

Mr. Johnson asked who would be picking up the range balls. 

 

Mr. Calder answered the golf management will be providing employees to do that. 

 

Mr. Johnson spoke about some things that he would like to see done at the golf course and spoke 

favorably about Duncan Golf Management. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

approve the Golf Management Agreement between the City of Elko and TDS at Ruby View, 

LLC dba Duncan Golf Management, for the period of February 1, 2021through December 

31, 2022, with an option to extend through December 31, 2027, providing the City Manager 



 

1/26/2021 City Council Minutes Page 13 of 18 

with authority to make non-substantive changes to the document, and also in the event there 

is a legal issue with the bar revenues, that there be an amendment forthcoming to address it. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

VII. NEW BUSINESS (Cont.) 

 

B. Review, discussion, and possible approval to initiate revisions to the Elko City 

Charter at the 81st Session of the Nevada Legislature, thereby updating language 

pertaining to the appointed position of Municipal Judge, and matters related thereto.  

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION  
 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said we are in the process of trying to get a bill draft submitted to the 

legislature.  Deputy City Attorney Coyle has drafted some language and we sent it out late today 

for review.  We are late in the game submitting bill drafts but Assemblyman Ellison indicated last 

week that he has one remaining bill draft place holder that he would be willing to utilize for this 

purpose.  This has been brought to our attention by the Municipal Judges. 

 

Tom Coyle, Deputy City Attorney, explained the bill draft proposal (Exhibit “C”).  Our Charter 

only allows for one municipal judge.  To address that we kept the municipal judge in that position 

and put the second one in the substitute position.  That didn’t work too well.  They requested the 

update and to have a judicial department.  We have addressed the hole in our code regarding 

municipal judges with the drafted changes. He asked for authorization to initiate the process. 

 

Mr. Calder said when we receive feedback from the municipal judges and if we need to make any 

revisions, we are ready to send it off to Assemblyman Ellison and he would then submit it to LCB 

on his behalf.  The LCB will put it in the queue for a bill draft and it will be assigned a number 

and go through the legislative process.  A lot of bill drafts die for various political reasons.  We 

have to watch the bill draft closely.  Sometimes we have money and we hire a lobbyist to watch 

that but this year staff will be watching the process. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Hance, to 

give approval to initiate revisions to the Elko City Charter and submit a BDR to the 81st 

session of the legislature to update language for the position of municipal judge. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

C. Review of the 2020 Shop Local Campaign conducted by the Ruby Radio 

Corporation, including consideration of a request to continue a similar campaign in 

2021, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

A copy of the Ruby Radio Corporation presentation has been included in the agenda 

packet for review.  CC 

 

Mr. Calder said he didn’t think we had anyone on from Ruby Radio.  There is a submittal in the 

packet that reviews the Shop Local program.  Generally speaking, we monitor our sales tax 

revenues very closely.  We were concerned at the beginning of the budget year last year that we 

would see a significant drop in sales taxes so we adjusted our budgets accordingly.  We worked 
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with the County to start this first phase of the radio advertising.  In the end, as we watched our 

sales tax revenues come in, we are about 3% higher than we were the previous year.  He thought 

there was some evidence that the local consumer confidence is pretty high here.  He wanted to 

organize another Shop Local Campaign but it should be organized in our budget process.  Our 

budget is getting ready to start and this is something we can put into the budget.   

 

Mayor Keener agreed with the campaign. 

 

Councilman Stone said this has been a positive thing.  If we do this with our budget, you don’t 

want to overdo a message.  We need to change it up a bit.  It is a great program that helped many 

businesses. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Morris, to 

postpone the 2020 Shop Local Campaign to be discussed and built into the next budgeting 

cycle. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

VIII. RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Resolution No. 04-21, a resolution 

donating a City of Elko Ambulance to Great Basin College, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The City of Elko Fire Department has determined that the 2003 Navistar 

Ambulance has reached its useful life for the City and would like to donate the 

Ambulance to Great Basin College Health Sciences & Human Services 

Department.  MG 

 

Chief Griego explained this was the ambulance that we just replaced.  It had several mechanical 

problems that we could not remedy.  Great Basin College was in need of a laboratory for their 

EMT and Paramedic training.  They have looked at it and want it for their lab. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Hance, to adopt 

Resolution No. 04-21, finding the 2003 Navistar Ambulance has reached its useful life for the 

City of Elko and approve the donation to Great Basin College. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Resolution No. 05-21, a resolution 

donating a City of Elko Self Contained Breathing Apparatus Air Compressor.  FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The City of Elko Fire Department has determined that the Mako SCBA Air 

Compressor has reached its useful life for the City and would like to donate the Air 

Compressor to the Elko County Fire Protection District.  MG 
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Chief Griego explained this is the air compressor that we recently replaced with a new unit.  This 

would be a greater capacity and more pressure than what the Elko County Fire Protection District 

has right now.  It will also serve as a backup for us when needed. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Morris, to adopt 

Resolution No. 05-21, finding the Mako SCBA Air Compressor SN. 5407H1002104 has 

reached its useful life for the City of Elko and approve the donation to the Elko County Fire 

Protection District. 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

C. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Resolution No. 6-21, a resolution 

expressing support of the local economy, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained the title of this was somewhat broad because of the time 

of posting.  At the time of posting we didn’t know what the resolution would say.  Council does 

have the option of revising this resolution and voting on it. 

 

Lee Hoffman said he was here as a concerned citizen.  He is concerned for our City, County, State 

and Nation.  Our freedoms are being stripped away.  This issue with this resolution is whether you 

will take a stand in defense of your constituents.  An argument can be made that Elko County has 

already dealt with this for us.  The truth is that we need as many political subdivisions of the state 

as possible to get on board and push back.  The more voices we get the louder we will be.  While 

getting information for this resolution, Mr. Calder told him that ticking off the Governor and 

Democrats might not be the best strategy.  If there is no financial impact to the state, I doubt that 

that they’re going to care.  The real question is that more important than the well-being and 

economy of Elko.  Is it more important than our fundamental rights?  He asked Council to carefully 

read all of the Therefores and remove any of them that contradict the terms of the City’s agreement 

for the CARES Act Funds.  There aren’t any.  This week the hotels should be filling up.  We should 

be enjoying the music and poetry in this very room instead of being stuck in our homes.  In your 

opinion, do you think the Governor really does and should have unlimited power to extend this 

emergency on and on?  If that is your view, then don’t adopt this resolution.  Otherwise, please 

consider adopting this. 

 

Mayor Keener asked what is he really trying to accomplish.   

 

Mr. Hoffman answered that his goal is to make sure the Governor hears from the rural counties at 

some point in time.  We may need to take a stronger stand.  If we don’t ever say this is wrong and 

we need to do something different, then that leaves us in a weak position to do anything else going 

forward.  There is a BDR submitted to limit the Governor’s ability to perpetuate an emergency of 

this kind.  We have to make a political statement. 

 

Councilman Stone said he has read over this and most of it he agrees with it.  There is a lot of 

resolutions and things that we have been asked to do, rather told to do, by our Governor, that he 

doesn’t agree with.  He believes a majority of citizens would agree.  He need to look at this.  There 

is a reason nearby counties are doing this too.  This is tough to know where to go.  He thought we 

could do this in a way that we don’t make our Governor our enemy. 
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Councilman Morris said not everything he has done has hurt Elko County but he doesn’t care about 

Elko County either.  He is tired of the masks and it should be a personal choice to wear them.  He 

thinks the Governor is vindictive and a bully and he has had enough of it. 

 

Councilwoman Simons agreed we need to stand our ground but her first opinion of this when she 

saw it on the agenda was that we are non-partisan.  This is something that should fall onto the 

County.  This is unusual for the City Council.  As a non-partisan agency, we should make a more 

general statement.  The County has already done this and we are part of the County.  If the board 

votes for it, it’s just a-typical than what they have done in the past. 

 

Councilman Hance said his standpoint is that the Governor does not have the right to override the 

legislative process.  An emergency is an emergency.  This has been drug out with order after order.  

We had a special session of the legislature and they had an opportunity to make some changes.  

We are dealing with COVID and some of the restrictions don’t make sense.  No one agrees on 

how to handle this.  Even Fauci is going backwards on things he has said.  He turned an OSHA 

inspector away from his business and told him to come back with a warrant.  They do not have the 

right to make those inspections.  Every time he turns away a customer that didn’t wear a mask, he 

cringes and feels he has lost some business because of that restriction.  This is something we can 

pass along.  It is our voice.  Our voice is not being heard by our Governor. 

 

Mr. Hoffman added the more voices we have the more clearly it will be heard. 

 

Mayor Keener stated he agreed with everything that was said by the board members.  He felt as 

far as resolutions go, less is more.  He wondered if we wanted to edit this document or adopt this 

as is. 

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, said usually a document like this gets reviewed by his office but that 

wasn’t the case.  There are some parts of the resolution that talk about his office doing work but 

he wanted more clarity as to what they would be doing.   

 

Mayor Keener said he went through what was provided and crossed out some of the paragraphs.  

He went over what he wanted to remove.   

 

Councilwoman Simons suggested staff working with Mr. Hoffman and coming back with a revised 

resolution that they can agree with. 

 

Mayor Keener noted that if we went that route it would be February before it would be heard again.   

 

Mr. Hoffman suggested passing the resolution by striking the items the Mayor proposed, that 

would be better than nothing.  We do need to urge the Governor to do something and we need to 

include items that we can have control over. 

 

Mayor Keener thought if this was referred to a committee than we would get a better product.  He 

asked if we they could have a motion to refer this to a committee. 

 

Mr. Stanton said it was not agenized that way.  It can be tabled but not referred to a committee in 

a motion. 
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Mayor Keener changed his mind and decided to go over the resolution paragraph by paragraph.  

He asked Ms. Wooldridge to put the Resolution back on the screen so they could make revisions.  

She highlighted the items they wanted removed in yellow and new paragraphs in green. 

 

Councilwoman Simons read the resolution as revised into the record. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Hance, seconded by Councilman Stone, to 

approve Resolution No. 06-21 as read into the record by Mayor Pro Tem. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

Councilman Hance asked that there by signature lines for each Councilmember.  He was more 

than willing to put his name on this resolution. 

 

IX. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

A. Ratification of the Police Chief issuing a 60-day Temporary Retail Wine and/or 

Beer License and issue a Regular Retail Wine and/or Beer License, to Jadyn 

Demaline, DBA Evergreen Flower and Events, located at 232 Third Street, Elko, 

NV 89801, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Jason Pepper, Police Lieutenant, said the Chief wanted him to report that the background was 

completed and there was nothing negative to prevent this application from going forward.  He did 

ask that the 60-day be corrected to 75-day because of the length of time it took to get the 

background information back. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Stone, seconded by Councilman Morris, to 

ratification issuing (with the noted change) a 75-day temporary retail wine and/or beer 

license and issue a Regular Retail Wine and/or Beer License to Jadyn Demaline, dba 

Evergreen Flower and Events, located at 232 Third Street, Elko, Nevada 89801. 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

XI. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council 

Mayor Keener thanked DJ Smith for all of his work putting the meeting 

together. 

Councilman Morris said he knew the Convention Center was booked for the 

next meeting so he wanted the meeting to be moved back to Chambers. 

Mayor Keener said staff will be looking at all their options for the live 

meetings. 

Councilman Stone reported the ECVA Board meeting this morning, the 

marketing committee has some new people.  He will remain Chairman on the 

marketing side. 

B. City Manager 

Curtis Calder reported there is a conflict on February 9th for the Council 

Meeting.  Every single room is booked out at the ECVA.  We can change the 
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meeting date to a night when a room is available.  If we went back to Chambers, 

the public would be restricted.  Maybe they could come in one or two at a time, 

but it would be very limited. 

C. Assistant City Manager 

D. Utilities Director 

E. Public Works 

F. Airport Manager 

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief 

I. Police Chief 

J. City Clerk 

K. City Planner 

L. Development Manager 

M. Financial Services Director 

N. Parks and Recreation Director 

O. Civil Engineer  

P. Building Official 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this item 

on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive agenda 

and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

There being no further business, Mayor Reece Keener adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Reece Keener                                       Kelly Wooldridge, City Clerk 

 

 



From: C Schaer [mailto:bluecyclone1@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, January 26, 2021 7:12 AM 
To: Reece Keener <rkeener@elkocitynv.gov>; Clair Morris <cmorris@elkocitynv.gov>; Mandy Simons 
<msimons@elkocitynv.gov>; Chip Stone <cstone@elkocitynv.gov>; Bill Hance 
<bhance@elkocitynv.gov>; Kim Wilkinson <kwilkinson@elkocitynv.gov> 
Subject: Comments on Item VIII.C on tonight's city council meeting 
  
Mayor and City Council Members, 
  
Recently I received both doses of the Pfizer COVID-19 Vaccine(my last dose was 2 ½ weeks ago).  I 
entered a couple of local businesses this weekend while not wearing a mask.  When I was approached 
by employees of those businesses and asked where my mask was, I informed them I had been fully 
vaccinated and produced proof of said vaccination.  Well, I was quite surprised to hear either “I don’t 
care about that” or “that’s not good enough!”, at which point I told them fine and left the 
premises.  Why in God’s Green Earth are we pushing for people to be vaccinated, and why is the state 
government pushing for vaccination if we’re going to treat people like lepers??  
  
My vaccination record is VERY extensive and I’ve been to places that have diseases A LOT worse than 
COVID-19.  I’m extremely aware of how immunizations work.  The misinformation being spread by 
certain government officials and people’s ignorance is astounding. I get that these businesses have 
private property rights(which is why I left those businesses without complaint and I’m not going to be 
revealing the names of those businesses here), but at what point do we differentiate between public 
health and public control?  There have been other businesses in Elko that have accepted my proof of 
vaccination with a smile and let me go on about my way, which I highly appreciate.    
  
Before I got the vaccine I was a good little citizen and wore my mask diligently like we were told to.  Now 
that I’m vaccinated with a vaccine that has a 95% efficacy rate(the seasonal flu vaccine has only a 68% 
efficacy rate on a GOOD year), why can’t people accept that fact and let me go about my business?  Are 
we so concerned with “shaming” and “conformity” that we no longer care about personal freedoms?  I 
EARNED my personal freedoms, thank you very much.  If businesses are going to be putting forward 
anti-vax policies and sending out their mask gestapo, then I don’t want to hear them whining on the 
radio about “buying local”.  NOT ONCE!  I have absolutely no problem taking my money online or to 
Idaho(and end up paying quite a bit less because of free shipping and a 10% discount.  Thanks Lowe’s!).  
  
I think it’s high time people started using logic and common sense instead of turning “1984” into reality, 
which is why I support this resolution. 
  
Charles Schaer 
Elko, Nevada 
  
  
To Ms. Wilkinson, I wish to have my comments read aloud at tonight’s meeting and entered into the 
public record.  Thanks!    
 






































































